Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Meeting Minutes

August 4, 2005

Brown’s Point Improvement Club

1. Call to Order
The August 4, 2005 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by President Merle Frank at 12:50 p.m.  Those in attendance were: Alan Predmore, Buckley FD; Dave Wilson, McChord AFB FD; John Harris, McChord AFB FD; Greg Miller, McNeil Island FD; Mike Sanders, McNeil Island FD; Merle Frank, Puyallup FD; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Doug Willis, PCFD #6; Judy Murphy, PCFD #6; Gary McVay, PCFD #13; Kathy McVay, TPCBOH; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Randy Shelton, PCFD #18; Reggie Romines, PCFD #21; Gary Franz, PCFD #21; Jim Bixler, PCFD #27; Jay Wiggins, PCFD #27; Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Jody Woodcock, PCDEM; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Chuck King, State Fire Marshal’s Office; Jim Clark, Amerizorb; John Ladenburg, Pierce County Executive; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Chief McVay led the flag salute and welcomed everyone.

Self introductions were made around the room.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the minutes from the June 2, 2005 meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
A copy of the Treasurer’s report was distributed before the meeting.  It was moved and seconded to approve the treasurer’s report as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. Guest Speaker
Alan Predmore introduced Pierce County Executive John Ladenburg.  He thanked him for taking the time to be here today.  John Ladenburg stated that Pierce County gained 11,000 citizens, mostly in the unincorporated areas.  New home permits are up more than all other cities combined.  The outgrowth of the 1995 land use plan and there are four (4) years ago the County gave developers five (5) years to build out or lose their rights.  There is less than one year to go.  We will still see growth in unincorporated areas, but it will slow dramatically.  We will also continue to see growth in the incorporated areas as well.  Pierce County is a valuable place to live.  In the last five (5) years King County has lost 44,000 people whereas Pierce County has continued to grow.  There has been a 6% growth in sales tax every year.  I-747 limits the growth to 1%.  The 1% limit is on old construction, collections could go up 2 – 3% due to new construction.

Pierce County is struggling with the infrastructure.  He has lobbied hard to get Pierce County’s share of the gas tax.  Counties and cities will get a shared amount of the gas tax.  Currently it looks like approximately 1.3 million per year for road construction funds.  They are also working on road impact fees with developments.  There has also been growth in commercial businesses as well.  Greater development in the Frederickson area will bring new jobs to the area.  Also, the Port of Tacoma continues to expand.

This year in PALS they are outsourcing approximately 1 million dollars worth of work.  Their workload has doubled in the last four (4) years and can’t keep up with the workload.  They were processing 2000 permits four years ago and are now processing around 4000.  They are looking at another fees increase and hiring more staff this next year.

Sound Transit is working with cities regarding improving mass transit issues.  2007 South Tacoma and Lakewood will open transit train stations.  The new bridge is being built to support light rail.  Gig Harbor would have to annex in to Sound Transit in order to help pay for the costs if Sound Transit was to expand that way.

Other issues such as Fire Protection and Law Enforcement are always on the front of his mind.  A lot of officers have been added to Lakewood.  At the time Pierce County Executive John Ladenburg opened it to the floor for questions.  Andy McAfee asked about the priority for the Canyon Road North extension.  John Ladenburg stated that it is in the list of projects to do.  Doug Willis asked about the Urban Growth Boundary and when they will be looking at it to increase?  John Ladenburg stated there are no set rules with regards to the rural separator and it is currently in litigation.  For cities it is taken on a case by case basis.  Reggie Romines asked what the yardage is at Chambers Creek?  John Ladenburg stated it is 7,515 yards.  September 13th the bonds will be issued and they are looking at May 2007 to have the golf course open.  A 2.6 mile trail should open the end of next year.  Prong 2 of the economic growth plan is to increase tourism and they are hoping this will do that.

The Association thanked Pierce County Executive Ladenburg for his presentation.

President Frank introduced Jim Clark, the Marketing Director for Amerizorb.  Jim distributed packets of information to everyone and stated that he appreciates being given the time to give an overview of their product and program.  A contract has been signed with WSAFC and this program will have an impact on budgets in a positive way, giving departments the ability to recover money from accidents they respond to.  They have a couple of different products and it is like no other absorbent that’s out there.  It doesn’t fly away, it’s heavy, lays down and absorbs.  It picks up gas, oil, diesel, blood, etc.  He is more than willing to come out and give demonstrations to anyone that is interested.  A department responds to an accident using absorbent, fill out the form and send it in and they process the claim, money comes in and revenues go back to the department.  You can bill for the time you leave for the incident until you are back in service.  More information is on their website:   www.amerizorb.com.  Jim stated an informational form was distributed with the packets.  Please take a moment to complete them and return them to Denise following the meeting.  Doug Willis asked if this was primarily for motor vehicle accidents?  Jim stated that it has to be a billable event and the person who is at fault at the scene has to have insurance.  They then go after the liability insurance.  It also has to be an event small enough not to have HazMat.  They are a third party billing agency and don’t go after the citizens, they are getting the money from the insurance companies.

7. American Red Cross
No representative present.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey reported there is an anticipation that the Homeland Security grants will drop in total dollars.  Sadly, the London bombings reminded Congress that terrorism is still out there though.

Pierce County just received a new communications vehicle.  It has amazing capabilities.  Communications people will be contacting the departments to give demonstrations of this vehicle.  It is provided at no charge to anyone who wants to utilize it since it was purchased with Homeland Security money.  It takes approximately 45 minutes to activate it once it is requested.

Steve Bailey reported on transportation issues.  They are working with Pierce Transit and Law Enforcement and getting schematics off all their vehicles for training issues.  Pierce Transit has 500 bus drivers, no diesel is used, all of their vehicles are LG power.

The State Auditors are finishing their two (2) week visit on grants management.

Andy McAfee asked if the Pierce Responder program is going away with the new schools program coming out?  Steve stated that the Pierce Responder is not going away.  It is an online program that is updated regularly.  With the other program if you choose to purchase it, is a CD with static information.  You can pay extra to receive their online access, but is unsure how often it is updated, etc.  It is an inferior system to the Pierce Responder.

9. EMS
Nothing at this time.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne Wienholz distributed copies of the monthly reports.  He was contacted by CPFR the other day.  They are currently working on updating policies regarding Firefighters doing overhaul and using SCBA’s, etc.  Their policy says that investigators are free to enter once the Fire Department is no longer wearing SCBA’s on scene.  He would just like to know what other departments’ policies are and if this is going to affect his investigators.  The investigators currently have carbon filter masks and they are wearing them more on scenes.  Liability issues are different for Firefighters versus investigators.  Wayne would like the Association to appoint a committee including Districts 5, 6 and 21 to sit down and look at where this issue is going.  It may come down to the investigators having to wear SCBA’s as well, but would like to work together on this.

Wayne distributed their call out procedure.  If it is an undetermined fire in Pierce County, probably need to be there; arson, definitely, etc.  The earlier is better for them to be called for fire investigations.

Wayne stated there has been a lot of questions on the burn ban and what to do.  Fuel moisture levels are now approaching 19% and is falling like a rock.  He sent an e-mail to Neil Cox at DNR who is considering monitoring for another couple of weeks.  Discussion followed.  The consensus of the group is to have Wayne go back to DNR requesting a burn ban sooner than later.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Nothing at this time.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Nothing at this time.

13. PC Fire Commissioners
No representative present.

14. Dept. of Natural Resources
No representative present.

15. EMS
Nothing at this time.

16. Training
Paul Bosch stated he is the Vice President of the Pierce County Training Officers and they held a special meeting to discuss their goals, vision and mission as well as to elect additional members to the Executive Board.  At that majority it was voted by majority to disban the Training Officers, mainly due to it being a duplication of the zone meetings.  President Frank stated this will be taken to the Executive Board meeting to be discussed further.

17. Education Committee
Nothing at this time.

18. Program/Speaker Committee
Alan Predmore reported he has the following scheduled:  September is our Joint meeting with King County.  If anyone has any ideas or suggestions for the October and November meeting, please let him know.

President Frank stated the September meeting has been moved to Wednesday, September 21st at 9:00 a.m. at King County EOC.  This meeting will take the place of our regular September meeting.

19. Legislative Caucus Committee
Nothing at this time.

20. Audit Committee
Nothing at this time.

21. Nomination Committee

President Frank stated Paul Webb will be the Chair for the Nomination Committee and he needs one or two others to be on the committee as well.  President Frank called for volunteers.  Reggie Romines volunteered.

22. Banquet Committee – Awards Committee
Nothing at this time.

23. Emergency Management Committee/Air Ops
Jim Jacques stated there have been a couple of mobilizations with county-wide strike teams.  Wayne Garden from CPFR was the strike team leader for one of them.  There was a Type I strike team to Leavenworth and Alan Predmore was the strike team leader.

The next Zone Coordinator meeting is September 8th at DEM.

24. Fire Marshal Task Force
Gary Franz reported that he had an opportunity to meet with the County Council on July 11th and then again a week later.  It went well.  He had the opportunity to demonstrate/illustrate the difficulties encountered with low impact developments, etc.  They are going to allow us to participate in the committee process and they seem to be receptive to our concerns.  There will be more to follow on this.

25. Unfinished Businesss
Nothing at this time.

26. New Business

John Harris stated he would like to thank CPFR, Lakewood and Olympia for their support during the air show.  They supported with engines on the ground.  He thanked everyone in the County for supporting McChord.

John Harris introduced Dave Wilson, their new D/C at McChord.

27. Good of the Order
President Frank distributed handouts from Bob Black for the golf tournament.  We may do a joint golf tournament with Kitsap County next year.

John Harris stated that they have a 5,000 gallon tender, don’t forget to request it if  you get into a wildland fire situation.

Chuck King reported they have a new application, program manual and funds for the Firefighter I training program.  You can get more information on line at:  www.wsp.wa.gov\fire\basicff1.htm
President Frank stated Emergency Management has a vacancy to replace Judy Murphy on the Exercise Committee.  If anyone is interested in this, please let him know.

President Frank thanked Gary McVay for hosting today’s meeting.

28. Adjournment
With there being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 2:15 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting will be a Joint Meeting with King County on Wednesday, September 21, 2005 at King County EOC beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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